
Minutes of the virtual governing body meeting of Offwell C of E Primary School held on 21st May 2020 
at 4pm using Zoom during lockdown during the Coronavirus pandemic 

 

 
 

 

Present:   Ms Gifford (LG), Mrs Holohan (SH), Mrs Kastner (SK), Mrs Legg (LL), 
Mr Pavey (DP), Bishop Oliver – Chair - (OS), Mr Thomas (CT), Mr Tristram (JT),  
Mr Wallace (IW) and  Mrs Davey (JD) (clerk)  
 
 

Action 
By 

Time 
scale 

1  Welcome and Apologies for absence:    

1 1 

Ms R Stevens (RS) – RS joined the meeting as it closed at 5.30pm and 
apologised for believing the start time to be then rather than 4pm – this 
apology was accepted by governors. LL continued to meet with RS once 
everyone else had left to update RS. 
 
OS began the meeting by reciting a Sonnet for Ascension Day  

  

2  Pecuniary Interest   

2 1 
Governors were invited to declare any known pecuniary interests that may 
arise during the meeting or to declare them during the meeting if it became 
relevant. No pecuniary interests were declared.  

  

3  Staff Governor   

3 1 

SH term of office ended earlier in May and all staff have been invited to 
nominated themselves to stand as staff governor to fill this vacancy. SH was 
the only staff member to put themselves forward so she will serve another 
term of office. OS thanked her for putting her name forward and supporting 
the school  in this way. JD will deal with the necessary paperwork.  

JD 06/20 

4  Minutes of Meeting held on 24th April 2020 via Zoom   

4 1 
These had been previously distributed to governors following the meeting and 
were accepted. OS will sign them once governors meetings resume being held 
in school. 

  

5  Update from LL re Home Learning   

5 1 

Google Classroom – LL advised governors how staff have been delivering home 
learning using Google Classroom.  Willow, Beech and Oak have their own 
‘classrooms’ and there is a whole school ‘classroom’. Many children have been 
engaging and posting items and/or comments regularly.  
An issue with Google Meet has now been addressed meaning that teachers will 
be able to have virtual meetings with children which will begin after half term.  
Governor question – OS – Do we know how many children have not engaged 
with the home learning and should we be worried about any particular 
children? 
Governors were advised that JD can see who has logged on and when but 
cannot see what they have viewed or done. There are a number of children 
who have not logged on at all. However, these children may have been 
accessing the home learning through the website and there is no way of 
knowing this.   

  

    5 2 

Child Protection & Safeguarding  
LL advised governors that she has been contacting children classed as 
potentially vulnerable on a regular basis (6 children involving 4 families). 
Teachers have also made contact with every family of a child in their class. 
There has been nobody that teachers or LL has not been able to contact. 
 
  

 
 
 

 
 
 
 



6  Critical Workers’ Children’s attendance   

6 1 LL provided governors with an update on attendance.  
A total of 9 children have attended at some point with 6 children being the 
maximum attendees in any one day.  
This has gone well with staff working on a rota over the 3 days in each week. 
The children have been given access to home learning activities and all the 
relevant guidance for socially distancing, cleaning, etc has been adhered to.  
 
Governor question – JT –Once we open to other year groups, are you expecting 
parents to still want to send in critical workers’ children not in the targeted year 
groups? 
LL confirmed that we were expecting this and there may well be an increase as 
parents. A survey is being sent to parents/carers this week in an attempt to find 
out which individual children would be returning if there was space and 
provision. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

7  Plans for re-opening of school   

7 1 Risk Assessment  
Covid-19 increase in school numbers from June 2020 – RA100 
LL has been working on this model risk assessment which was forwarded to 
governors earlier in the day. It was acknowledged that it is a 14 page document 
and governors may well not have had chance to peruse the information in 
detail but LL felt it was important to share the information in contains as soon 
as was possible. LL advised governors in the covering email that they did not 
have to worry too much about the action plan appendix as these were just 
points picked out from the body of the actual risk assessment.  
The risk assessment covers all potential issues foreseen by Devon County 
Council including reviewing premises, physical things to be put in place to keep 
people separate, parental communication and staff training.   
LL highlighted what is being suggested for the week of 1st June: 
Day 1 – staff would be in school getting classrooms and equipment, etc ready 
Day 2 – staff training including online training on the use of PPE equipment. 
Day 3 – school would undertake a deep clean and teachers would stay at home 
and have PPA. 
Day 4/5 – School open for critical workers’ children.  

  

7 2 Governor Comments and Questions – LL invited questions – JD asked each 
person present in turn. 
SK – Will we have additional staff cleaning hours and will we have cleaners on 
site? Will teaching staff be expected to clean toilets, etc? 
Our cleaning contractor has agreed for an additional 2 ½ hours cleaning time to 
take place on Wednesdays as well as after school on the other days. Teaching 
staff will inevitable be required to clean surfaces, etc but won’t be expected to 
take on the work of a cleaner. Teaching staff will have the required materials eg 
disinfectant.  
OS read a paragraph from the extensive DfE guidance and asked, given the size, 
scale and physical challenge of our school site, what was the head/staff’s gut 
feeling about being able to accommodate more than the children of key 
workers (which might increase as parents needed to return to work)? Reviewing 
the discussion, he said he had picked up that staff would be happier if year 6 
children were prioritised over year 1. 
Discussion took place about the possibility of opening for critical workers’ 
children and year 6 rather than the younger year groups. It was suggested we 
could do this and see how it goes and maybe open to other year groups if this 
worked. LL reminded governors that groups could not be interchanged and 
once set up, cannot be changed.  
LL said we are sending another survey asking parents for definite answers as to 
whether they would send their children back to school and this will help inform 

  



decisions. It may be that there is a dramatic increase in critical workers’ 
children meaning that we are actually not able to open for any other year 
groups.  
IW said he can see value in trying to get some more children back as this would 
help parents return to work and we need to be mindful that employers will be 
expecting their employees to return to work which they will not be able to do if 
child care is not available.  
DP said that if staff were not happy, the school shouldn’t be opening to year 
groups other than critical workers’ children.  
Discussion took place about sharing the Risk Assessment on the website and it 
was agreed this would be a good idea and help parents in making their 
decision.  
OS asked if the governors, who are staff, had found the discussion helpful and 
staff indicated that it was healthy to have had the discussion but they had not 
found it particularly helpful.  
 

7 3 Plans for return - LL had previously sent 3 different plans for governors to view.  
She had suggested that Plan B was her favoured option. She reminded 
governors that this was operational and not strategic so governors did not need 
to make a decision upon the plans but they ought to see the background 
documents that accompany the Risk Assessment.  
Governors were invited for comments/questions. 
SK expressed concern for the Year 6 children who would not get the usual 
transition opportunities.  
LL acknowledged this but reassured SK that the secondary schools are 
addressing this as best they can. The children will possibly be returning to 
smaller than usual class sizes. Honiton Community College are putting together 
a video for the children and will give them as much support as they can.  
IW asked if anyone was likely to make a stance could we change our decision. 
This would include decisions by the Local Authority, the Local Learning 
Community or even the local secondary school.  
LL agreed if this happened, we would need to revisit the decision to open. She 
advised governors that 11 local authorities were not expecting their schools to 
open. LL advised governors that the Local Learning Community schools have 
been working together and have similar plans.  
Governors asked if LL had thought of using the community hall and this is 
presently being investigated.  

  

7 4 Ratification of the Risk Assessment – 
All governors were asked in turn if they felt they could ratify the document. 
Although the risk assessment is usually operational, as these are exceptional 
circumstances, LL advised governors that they do need to ratify the document.  
LL will now share this with the Local Authority. 
Governors agreed to ratify the risk assessment ensuring the safe opening of the 
school to additional children in June providing the government’s five tests are 
met. These are; 

1. Protect the NHS’s ability to cope. We must be confident that we are able to 
provide sufficient critical care and specialist treatment right across the UK. 

2. See a sustained and consistent fall in the daily death rates from COVID-19 so we 
are confident that we have moved beyond the peak. 

3. Reliable data from SAGE showing that the rate of infection is decreasing to 
manageable levels across the board. 

4. Be confident that the range of operational challenges, including testing capacity 
and PPE, are in hand, with supply able to meet future demand. 

5. Be confident that any adjustments to the current measures will not risk a 
second peak of infections that overwhelms the NHS.  

 
Governors also agreed that if official advice changed and recommended changes to 

  



plans for opening schools in general then this would change arrangements. 

8  Date of next meeting:   

8 1 Wednesday, 8th July 2020 at 12.15pm via Zoom   

9  The meeting finished at 5.30pm   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 


